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Abstract 

The paper proposes a model that helps to explain consumer behaviour towards Mobile Number Portability (MNP) 
policy and the influence of MNP adoption factors on consumer switching intention process in the 
telecommunication industry. The proposed model was tested using data from a cross-section of 736 subscribers 
of six global companies in Ghana’s mobile telecommunication industry, where MNP has been introduced. The 
findings indicate that MNP adoption can positively influence consumer switching. The effects of MNP adoption 
on switching intention is realised through three main channels; directly through MNP-induced self-efficacy (or 
switching efficacy) and indirectly through perceived switching costs and attitude towards switching. The 
proposed model helps explain about 50% of switching intention. The paper discusses implications of the findings 
to marketing theory and practice and provides directions for future research. The paper advances our knowledge 
in the impact of government/industrial policy on consumer behaviour in marketing. 

Keywords: mobile number portability policy, consumer behaviour, porting, switching behaviour, 
telecommunication service 

1. Introduction 

The mobile telecommunication industry, globally, has seen a lot of innovations such as the integration of global 
positioning systems, mobile internet facilities, mobile money and mobile payment facilities, mobile number 
portability (MNP) policy adoption and implementation, among others. Among the innovations, the MNP appears 
to be the latest in many developing countries across Africa and the Middle East. The MNP innovation allows 
mobile subscribers to retain their mobile SIM numbers while changing to use other service providers such as 
voice calls. MNP facility is intended to enable effective service delivery and provide consumers considerable 
freedom to switch between and among service providers in an attempt to increase consumer empowerment 
(Buehler & Haucap, 2004; Lin, Chlamtac, & Yu, 2003; Reinke, 1998).  

Thus, to the subscriber, MNP means to have the freedom to switch between and among the many service 
providers for telecom services. According to the National Communiications Authority report (NCA, 2011, p. 15), 
in Ghana the adoption of MNP  

“… requires new modes of thinking and operation across the industry as each new porting request involves a 
customer, a recipient network, a donor network, a central service provider, and all other networks which must 
route traffic correctly after the port is completed. This is far more complex than a simple interaction between one 
network and its customers.” 

Therefore, the adoption of MNP by consumers will have important implications for marketing theory and 
practice in consumer behaviour areas such as switching behaviour. 

The problem addressed in this study is two-fold. The first is the need to theoretically understand how MNP 
adoption factors can positively influence consumer behaviour, and second, is the need to provide practitioners 
with empirical knowledge for strategic management of MNP policy implementation in mobile telecom industry, 
especially in emerging country contexts. Theoretically, although consumer adoption has been extensively studied 
in B2C and B2B contexts (e.g., Hoehle, Scornavacca, & Huff, 2012; Legris, Ingham, & Collerette, 2004; Prins, 
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Verhoef, & Franses, 2009; Venkatesh, Morris, Davis, & Davis, 2003; Venkatesh, Thong, James, & Xu, 2012), 
relatively little research work has been done in the area of adoption of MNP innovation (e.g., Buehler & Haucap, 
2004; Lin, Chlamtac, & Yu, 2003; Reinke, 1998). Moreover, in spite of the growing importance of MNP policy 
implementation in many emerging economies in Asia, Africa and South America, very few studies have 
examined only the perceptions of consumers about MNP policy in the mobile telecommunication industry in the 
African emerging economies contexts (e.g., Abdramon, & Mejabi, 2012; Larkotey, Ansong, Damoah, & 
Abandoh-Sam, 2012; Odunaike, 2010; Tiamiyu & Mejabi, 2012). There is a void in the literature regarding the 
influence of MNP adoption on consumer behavioural intentions.  

Apart from this void in the extant CSB literature, in many emerging countries in Africa, Asia and South America, 
there seems to be great implementation challenges with the adoption of the MNP policy by consumers. In Ghana, 
for example, the NCA (2013, p. 9) reported that some agents of mobile networks attempt to deceive customers 
who are not well-educated and knowledgeable about the MNP through many dubious behaviours.  

Given that the critical goal of MNP policy is to facilitate consumer switching and that more empirical knowledge 
is needed to manage consumer challenges in the adoption of the policy, it becomes important to research into the 
factors that influence the consumer adoption of MNP policy and how these factors could affect consumer 
intention to switch to new service providers. These findings will not only advance our knowledge about the 
relevance and impact of MNP policy implementation on consumer behaviour, but also it will provide the basis 
for strategy development for telecommunication management and future government regulations. Therefore, the 
main purpose of this paper is to assess the extent to which MNP policy adoption factors influence consumer 
switching intentions in the mobile telecommunication industry. 

2. Literature Review and Conceptual Framework 

2.1 Overview of MNP Concept and Its Implementation 

MNP is the ability of end-users to retain their telephone numbers when changing service providers, service types 
or locations (NCA, 2012). MNP has the effect of reducing or removing one of the most significant switching 
costs for consumers and will encourage competition in the telecommunications industry. Literature points to the 
usefulness of MNP such as creating a level playing field for small mobile operators and new entrants and 
providing the ideal opportunity to increase market share (Buehler & Haucap, 2004; Katka, 2004; Ovum, 2000). 
Some of the challenges that come with MNP have also been identified including significant increase in churn 
rates, consumers inability to distinguish between different networks when placing call due to unchanging mobile 
number prefix, increase in termination and porting charges against consumers (Gans & King, 2000; Wright, 
2002). 

This facility has been implemented in many developed and developing countries by enactment of special Acts 
and legal instruments in both wireline and wireless information systems environments. MNP was first introduced 
in Singapore in 1997, followed by UK, Hong Kong and the Netherlands in 1999. As of 2013, a number of other 
countries, especially in America, Europe, Asia, Africa, and across the globe have successfully introduced MNP in 
their telecom industry (Buehler & Haucap, 2004; Larkotey, Ansong, Damoah, & Abandoh-Sam, 2012; Odunaike, 
2010; Tiamiyu & Mejabi, 2012). In Africa, MNP has been implemented in countries such as Egypt, Ghana, 
Nigeria, Kenya, and South Africa. In West Africa, Ghana was the first to introduce the MNP policy followed by 
Nigeria. 

2.2 MNP Implementation in Ghana 

On July 7, 2011, the MNP policy was launched in Ghana’s mobile telecommunication industry (GMTI), under 
the auspices of the National Communication Authority and in collaboration with the mobile telecom operators. 
Currently, there are six mobile telecom brands and operators, namely, MTN of Scancom Ltd, Tigo of Millicom 
Ltd, Kasapa of Kasapa Telecom, Vodafone of Vodafone Group of Public Limited Companies, Airtel of Airtel 
Ghana Ltd and Glo of Globacom (NCA, 2013). Mobile Number Portability (MNP) system in Ghana allows 
mobile subscribers to change from one network to another without changing any part of their mobile number 
(NCA report, 2013). During the second year of its operation, 817, 202 mobile numbers were successfully ported 
by customers, representing 1.6% of the total active mobile numbers in Ghana. According to the report, the 
majority of customers who have ported have remained on their network to which they ported, and they indicated 
satisfaction with the process and the choice they made. The rate of success of porting requests submitted rose 
from 75% to 82%, with an average porting speed of 5 minutes 25 seconds between 2012 and 2013. 

Untill September 2013, MTN consistently had the greatest loss (275, 963) representing 2.19% of their customer 
base while Tigo and Vodafone consistently had great gains in porting representing 5.12% and 1.63% of their 
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customer base respectively. On the key challenges, the report (NCA, 2012, p. 14) informs that some mobile 
telecom service providers still experience operational and technical problems that are yet to be resolved. In 
addition, there is low consumer awareness and education of the facility. Apart from this, NCA’s (2013, p. 9) 
report also reveals that some dubious behaviour by agents of mobile networks has continued as they deceive 
customers who are not well-educated and knowledgeable in many ways about the policy. The study addresses 
consumer knowledge as a key driver of MNP adoption in the proposed model. 

2.3 Theoretical Framework for MNP Adoption  

Several theoretical frameworks have been developed to explain the interrelated concept of consumer adoption of 
innovation and use of technology in the extant marketing and information systems literature. This study draws on 
constructs in existing literature and models of consumer adoption to develop a conceptual framework for MNP 
adoption factors and their influence on consumers’ intentions to switch to new service providers in the mobile 
telecom industry. The following section provides a brief review of the relevant theoretical models such as: 
Theory of Planned Behaviour, Technology Acceptance Model, and The Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use 
of Technology.  

2.3.1 The Theory of Planned Behaviour 

Theory of planned behaviour (TPB) was developed by Ajzen (1991) as an extension of the theory of reasoned 
action (Ajzen & Fishbein, 1980; Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975) due to the original model’s limitations in dealing with 
behaviours over which people have incomplete volitional control. Thus, the TPB was developed to account for 
conditions where individuals do not have complete control over their behaviour (Ajzen, 1991) by the inclusion of 
perceived behavioural control in TPB. 

This theory provides a framework to the study of attitudes toward behaviours. According to the theory, the most 
important determinant of a person's behaviour is behavioural intention. The TPB postulates three conceptually 
independent determinants of intention. The first is the attitude toward the behaviour and refers to the degree to 
which a person has a favourable or unfavourable evaluation or appraisal of the behaviour in question. The second 
predictor is a social factor termed subjective norm; it refers to the perceived social pressure to perform or not to 
perform the behaviour. The third antecedent of intention is the degree of perceived behavioural control which 
refers to the perceived ease or difficulty of performing the behaviour and it is assumed to reflect past experience 
as well as anticipated impediments and obstacles. As a general rule, the more favourable the attitude and 
subjective norm with respect to a behaviour, and the greater the perceived behavioural control, the stronger 
should be an individual’s intention to perform the behaviour under consideration. The relative importance of 
attitude, subjective norm, and perceived behavioural control in the prediction of intention is expected to vary 
across behaviours and situations.  

 

behaviourIntention 

Perceived 
behavior 
control

Subjective 
norm 

Attitude 
towards the 
behaviour

 
Figure 1. Theory of planned behaviour 

 

The TPB and its constructs have been operationalized and validated in many research contexts (Schlegel, 
d’Avernas, Zanna, DeCourville, & Manske, 1990). In spite of the limitations of the TPB, it provides a useful 
framework for understanding how attitudes, subjective norms, and behavioural control should combine to 
influence both planned and actual behaviour (Bansal & Taylor, 1999).  

2.3.2 The Diffusion of Innovation Theory 

The diffusion of innovation theory was proposed by Rogers (1962) to explain the process by which individuals 
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adopt innovations and the factors that influence their decision to adoption at different levels. According to 
Rogers (2003), “An innovation is an idea, practice, or project that is perceived as new by an individual or other 
unit of adoption” (p. 12). The individual’s adoption process involves identified sequence of stages from: (i) an 
initial knowledge of an innovation, (ii) forming an attitude towards it and (iii) reaching an adoption decision 
(Rogers, 1962). In the adoption process three types of knowledge play a key role, these are: (1) 
awareness-knowledge, (2) how-to-knowledge, and (3) principles-knowledge. The author maintains that adoption 
of innovation is influenced by factors such as relative advantage, compatibility, trailability, observability. Based 
on this adoption characteristics could be used to classify different adopters into Innovators, Early Adopters, Early 
Majority, Late Majority and Laggards. In spite of the criticisms it has received, the theory of diffusion of 
innovation has received widespread application in many research contexts. 

2.3.3 The Technology Acceptance Model (TAM) 

The Technology Acceptance Model (TAM) was developed by Davis, Bagozzi, and Warshaw (1989) to explain 
the factors that influence individual’s adoption and acceptance of a technology. It provides useful foundation for 
understanding the factors that drive technology acceptance. It has, therefore, been one of the most widely 
adopted theoretical framework in understanding user acceptance of technology (Bagozzi, 2007). The TAM (see 
Figure 2) came from Ajzen and Fishbein’s (1980). According to the TAM, perceived usefulness and perceived 
ease of use of the technology in question are hypothesized to be fundamental determinants of user acceptance. 
The TAM posits that users’ actual or behavioural acceptance is principally determined by behavioural intentions 
to use the technology in question. Behavioural intentions are in turn influenced by the user’s attitude towards 
technology. Davis et al. (1989) maintain that perceived usefulness and perceived ease of use are beliefs that lead 
to favourable attitudes and intentions to accept and use technology.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 2. Technology acceptance model (adapted from Davis, Bagozzi, & Warshaw, 1989) 

Note. INT—Intention to Use Technology, ATT—Computer Attitude, PEU—Perceived Ease of Use, PUS—Perceived Usefulness, 

EXT—External Variables. 

 

Despite the fact that the TAM has been criticized for having attracted a lot of modifications and extensions, 
which tend to suggest that the model is inadequate to explain technology acceptance in many research context 
(Bagozzi, 2007), it continues to be empirically proven for its ability to predict about 40% of a system use (Legris, 
Ingham, & Collerette, 2004), and has received praise for its parsimony and predictive powers over the years. The 
TAM, therefore, could become an important reference theory in understanding the MNP adoption in telecom 
markets.  

2.3.4 The Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology (UTAUT) 

Recently, there have been attempts by scholars to combine the TPB, TAM and other similar models into a 
Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology (UTAUT) by Venkatesh, Morris, Davis, and Davis (2003). 
The authors proposed the UTAUT after a thorough review and comparison of eight models, which are the theory 
of reasoned action, the technology acceptance model, the motivational model, the theory of planned behaviour, a 
model combining the technology acceptance model and the theory of planned behaviour, the model of PC 
utilization, the innovation diffusion theory, and the social cognitive theory. The UTAUT was conceptualised as 
having four core determinants of intention and usage, and up to four moderators of key relationships.  

The determinants are performance expectancy, effort expectancy, social influence, and facilitating conditions, 
which are hypothesized to have significant role as direct determinants of user acceptance and usage behaviour. 
Moreover, attitude toward using technology, self-efficacy, and anxiety are theorized not to be direct determinants 
of intention.  

The authors noted that all their newly branded proposed constructs had similarities in previous studies. For 
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example, the authors admitted that, “The similarities among these constructs have been noted in prior research 
(Davis et al., 1989; Moore & Benbasat, 1991; Plouffe et al., 2001; Thompson et al., 1991)” (p. 450). The 
UTAUT model was found to outperform the eight individual models by predicting behavioural intention by 69%. 
UTAUT, thus provides a useful tool for managers needing to assess the likelihood of success for new technology 
introductions.  

2.3.5 The Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology2 (UTAUT2) 

More recently, the UTAUT has been extended to UTAUT2 by Venkatesh, Thong, James, Xu, (2012). The authors 
capitalised on the limitations of the former UTAUT and proposed and validated the UTAUT2 using data from 
1,512 mobile Internet consumers. The UTAUT2 incorporates three constructs into UTAUT: hedonic motivation, 
price value, and habit. Individual differences—namely, age, gender, and experience, which are hypothesized to 
moderate the effects of these constructs on behavioural intention and technology use (Venkatesh, Thong, James 
& Xu, 2012). Compared to UTAUT, the extensions proposed in UTAUT2 produced a substantial improvement in 
the variance explained in behavioural intention. Thus, whereas the UTAUT explains 56 percent of behavioural 
intention and 40% of technology use, the UTAUT2 predicts 74% of behavioural intentions and 52% of 
technology use.  

These recent advances have tried to summarise and extend our knowledge of technology and innovation 
acceptance and adoption from different industry contexts. Basically, all these models have used the different 
terminologies for essentially the same constructs. Therefore, the choice of model to use may depend on the 
research problem, research context and the researcher’s preferences. 

2.4 Linking MNP Adoption to Consumer Switching Process  

The theoretical relationship between MNP adoption and CSB could be traced to consumer empowerment 
provided by MNP. Fundamentally, MNP policy implementation provides the opportunity to switch, serves as an 
essential tool and resource to switch, and a facilitating condition that influences consumers’ belief in their ability 
to switch. This belief power to switch is also described as perceived behavioural control in Ajzen (1991) or 
self-efficacy which is an antecedent to behavioural intentions (Ajzen, 1991). In this regard, Ajzen (1991, p. 184) 
noted that “The present view of perceived behavioural control, however, is most compatible with Bandura’s 
(1977, 1982) concept of perceived self-efficacy which ‘is concerned with judgments of how well one can 
execute courses of action required to deal with prospective situations’ (Bandura, 1982, p. 122)” (Ajzen, 1991, p. 
184).  

In addition to MNP-induced self-efficacy affecting perceived switching intention, other factors identified in the 
literature (e.g., in TPB, TAM, UTAUT) such as perceived ease of use, perceived adoption costs, perceived 
usefulness of MNP, peer influence, consumer knowledge of MNP, attitude towards MNP, attitude towards 
switching and perceived switching cost could play significant role in influencing consumer switching intentions 
in telecommunication industry. These are included in the conceptual framework for this study.  

2.5 Research Model and Hypotheses 

Based on the literature review and a preliminary focus group interview conducted to clarify the factors that 
influence the adoption MNP in the research context, a research model was developed (see Figure 3). In the  

research model, there are five key factors that could influence MNP adoption, namely, perceived ease of use or 
perceived adoption costs, perceived usefulness of MNP, consumer knowledge of MNP, attitude towards MNP 
and perceived MNP-induced self-efficacy. Moreover, there are two antecedents to switching intentions that serve 
as channels through which MNP adoption factors could affect switching intentions, namely: attitude towards 
switching and perceived switching cost. We now define each construct in the context of the research problem and 
establish the hypothesized relationships among the constructs in the research model for empirical testing. The 
proposed model did not consider intention to port because it sought to examine actual porting behaviour and its 
determinants, and not intentions to port.  
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Figure 3. Research model and hypothesized relationships 

Note. Consumer knowledge of MNP (KWMNP), Perceived Usefulness of MNP (PUMNP), Perceived Porting Costs (PPC), Attitude towards 

MNP (ATTMNP), MNP-induced Self-Efficacy (MNPSEF), Attitude towards switching (ATTSW), Perceived switching cost (PSC), 

Switching intention (SINT). 

 

Moreover, social influence was not included in the model because the outcome of the preliminary focus group 
interview strongly indicated that social or peer influence was not a critical factor, probably because the MNP 
policy appears to be new in the research context and not well known or understood by many consumers to 
generate critical social influence. 

2.5.1 Consumer Knowledge of MNP (KWMNP) 

Consumer knowledge of MNP (KWMNP) is defined as the extent to which consumers have adequate 
information and understanding about MNP policy, its implementation process, its proposed usefulness, its 
requirements, and consumer responsibility in porting process. Consumer knowledge about innovations and new 
technology is an essential condition for adoption of an innovation or technology (Rogers, 2003). Cordell (1997) 
empirically found that consumers’ knowledge of the existing product or service category is a leading factor that 
affects the adoption process. Similarly Marcketti and Shelley (2009) maintained that consumers’ knowledge of 
products has a significantly positive effect on their adopting intentions. More recently, Huang, Hsieh and Chang 
(2011) found that consumer knowledge was positive factor that influenced the adoption of Location-Based 
Services. The more consumers’ knowledge and understanding of MNP policy and its implementation increase, 
the more they are likely to understand the perceived benefits or usefulness of MNP, have a favourable attitude 
towards MNP, have strong belief in their ability to switch (self-efficacy) through MNP, and finally adopt or port 
their mobile numbers. Therefore, the following hypotheses are postulated: 

H1: Consumer level of knowledge of MNP will have significantly positive influence on perceived usefulness of 
MNP policy. 

H2: Consumer level of knowledge of MNP will have significantly positive influence on attitude toward MNP 
policy. 

H3: Consumer level of knowledge of MNP will have significantly positive influence on MNP-induced 
self-efficacy. 

2.5.2 Perceived Usefulness of MNP (PUMNP) 

Perceived usefulness of MNP (PUMNP) is defined as the degree to which a person believes that porting their 
mobile number to another mobile network operator will enhance his or her personal well-being or will be 
beneficial to the society as a whole (Davis, Bagozzi, & Warshaw, 1989; Legris, Ingham, & Collerette, 2004). 
Perceived usefulness of MNP is expected to induce a favourable or positive consumer attitude towards MNP 
policy, and also affect consumer general attitude towards switching. Therefore, it is hypothesized that: 

H4: Perceived usefulness of MNP will have significantly positive influence on attitude towards MNP policy. 

H5: Perceived usefulness of MNP will have significantly positive influence on consumer general attitude 
towards switching. 

2.5.3 Perceived Porting Costs (PPC) 

Perceived porting costs is defined as consumer perception of the sacrifices they have to make into order to start 
and complete the process of porting their mobile numbers to another network. PPC is based on the understanding 
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that the consumer has some responsibility to bear which involves some efforts, financial and non-financial 
sacrifices which they have to make in porting their mobile number (Gans & King, 2000; Wright, 2002). Even 
though in many countries such as Ghana there is no porting fees for consumers, there could be other porting 
costs such as time, effort, and even money for making calls to or transport fare to go to the designated firm’s 
office to complete the porting process. These perceived poring costs are likely to cause favourable or 
unfavourable attitude to porting or MNP adoption by consumers. Therefore, it is hypothesized that: 

H6: Perceived porting cost will have significantly positive influence on attitude towards MNP policy. 

2.5.4 Attitude towards MNP (ATTMNP) 

Attitude towards MNP refers to the degree to which a person, generally, has a favourable or unfavourable 
evaluation or appraisal of the MNP policy (Ajzen, 1999). It is well documented in the literature that attitude 
towards a behaviour strongly and directly predicts actual behaviour in many research contexts (e.g., Ajzen & 
Fishbein, 2000, 2005; Lee, Cheung, & Chen, 2005, Lin & Lu, 2000; Liu, Liao, & Peng, 2005; Park, 2009), even 
though some studies indicate that this relationship may not always be direct (Davis, Bagozzi, & Warshaw, 1989; 
Venkatesh, 2000; Venkatesh & Davis, 2000). It is expected that consumers’ favourable or unfavourable attitude 
towards MNP can affect their self-efficacy to switch (or port). Unfavourable attitude towards MNP policy can 
negatively affect their self-efficacy. Therefore, it is hypothesized that: 

H7: Attitude towards MNP will have significantly positive effect on MNP-induced self-efficacy. 

2.5.5 MNP-Induced Self-Efficacy (MNPSEF) 

Generally, self-efficacy “is concerned with judgments of how well one can execute courses of action required to 
deal with prospective situations” (Bandura, 1982, p. 122). It is described as the belief in one’s ability to be able 
to perform a given task effectively. Self-efficacy could be likened to the concept of perceived behavioural control 
(PBC) which refers to the perceived ease or difficulty of performing the behaviour and it is assumed to reflect 
past experience as well as anticipated impediments and obstacles (Ajzen, 1991). PBC conveys the meaning that 
people have the necessary resources, abilities, and opportunities to perform such behaviour (Ajzen, 1991; Conner, 
Warren, & Close, 2001; Lam & Hsu, 2006). People’s behaviour is strongly influenced by their confidence in 
their ability to perform it (Ajzen, 1991). Some past studies have drawn attention to internal and external 
components of PBC (e.g., Kidwell & Jewell, 2003). In this regard, MNP is perceived to be an externally oriented 
factor that provides the facilitating condition, resources, and opportunity to induce confidence in consumers’ 
ability to switch. MNP-induced self-efficacy is expected to induce favourable consumer attitude towards 
switching and have a direct influence on consumer switching intention. Moreover, since MNP is intended to 
reduce switching barrier or costs, it is expected that switching efficacy will reduce perceived switching cost. 
Therefore, it is hypothesized that: 

H8: MNP-induced self-efficacy will have significantly positive effect on attitude towards switching. 

H9: MNP-induced self-efficacy will have significantly positive and direct effect on switching intention. 

H10: MNP-induced self-efficacy will have significantly negative effect on perceived switching cost. 

2.5.6 Attitude towards Switching (ATTSW) 

Attitude towards switching refers to the degree to which a person has, generally, a favourable or unfavourable 
evaluation or appraisal of the idea of switching from one service provider to another (Ajzen, 1999). This is one 
of the channels through which MNP adoption is expected to affect consumer switching intentions and behaviour. 
Previous studies have established that attitude is a strong predictor of intention to perform or act (e.g., Ajzen & 
Fishbein, 2000, 2005; Liu, Liao, & Peng, 2005; Park, 2009). It is expected that consumers’ favourable or 
unfavourable attitude towards switching can affect their intention to switch positively or negatively. Therefore, it 
is hypothesized that: 

H11: Attitude towards switching will have significantly positive effect on switching intention. 

2.5.7 Perceived Switching Cost (PSC) 

Perceived switching cost (PSC) refers to consumer perception of the sacrifices they have to make in order to be 
able to partially or totally switching from one network to another. PSC may be distinguished from perceived 
porting costs (PPC) in that whereas PPC relates perceived costs associated porting process such as porting fees, 
time and other financial and non-financial porting efforts, PSC broadly relates to costs such as financial cost 
(buying new SIM), relationship cost in losing important relationship with firm’s staff, loss of one’s phone 
number that uniquely identifies them, having to inform contacts of a number change, cost of time and effort in 
activating new SIM cards, among others (Buehler, Dewenter, & Haucap, 2006; Dick & Basu, 1994). In the 



www.ccsenet.org/ijms International Journal of Marketing Studies Vol. 6, No. 2; 2014 

124 
 

switching behaviour literature, PSC has been found to be an important factor that affects consumer switching 
process, intention and behaviour (e.g., Bansal, Taylor, & James. 2005; Bansal, Irving, & Taylor, 2004; Keaveney, 
1995). Where consumers perceive switching cost to be high, switching intention is more likely be low and where 
switching cost is low, switching intention will more likely be high as consumers will have high incentive to 
switch due to low switching barriers. Where consumers’ incentive to switch is discouraged by high PSC, it will 
not only reduce switching intentions, but also cause consumers to stay with and be committed to current service 
provider as there will be no gains in changing their service provider. In effect PSC becomes one of the channels 
through MNP adoption can affect consumer switching intentions. Therefore, it is hypothesized that: 

H12: Perceived switching cost will have significantly negative effect on attitude towards switching. 

H13: Perceived switching cost will have significantly negative effect on switching intention. 

2.5.8 Switching Intention (SINT) 

Switching intention refers to the extent to which a consumer is willing to switch from one service provider to 
another. Switching intentions to capture the motivational factors that influence a behaviour; they are indications 
of how hard people are willing to try, of how much of an effort they are planning to exert, in order to perform the 
behaviour Ajzen (1991). Therefore, since MNP adoption by a consumer indicates a partial intention to switch, it 
is expected that the motivational factors that affect adoption are likely to ultimately influence consumers’ 
intentions to switch completely to a new service providers, especially by raising attitude towards switching and 
reducing switching cost. Thus, all the hypothesized relationships are expected to contribute significantly to 
overall explanation of the dependent variable of consumer switching intentions, to be assessed through the 
co-efficient of determination (R2). 

3. Methodology  

3.1 Population and Sampling  

The population consisted of 26,591,124 individual subscribers as of April, 2013 (NCA, 2013) from all the six 
mobile telecommunication operators in Ghana, operating under these brand names: MTN Ghana, Vodafone 
Ghana, Airtel Ghana, Tigo, Expresso and Glo Ghana. The appropriate sample size was estimated using Yamene’s 
(1967) formula that yielded a minimum sample size of 400. In order to collect data of high quality that reflect 
customers’ opinion and have quality of good representativeness, a survey was conducted from a cross-section of 
subscribers of mobile telecom service providers across the country in July 2013. The survey yielded a usable 736 
questionnaires returned representing 73.6% response rate for analysis. 

To investigate potential non-response bias, we compared responses from early and late respondents (Armstrong 
& Overton, 1977). Early respondents were described as the usable questionnaires returned within the first week 
and late respondents were those who responded in the third week and those who were followed up with 
telephone call to remind them to return the completed questionnaires. At the 5% level of significance, no 
significant differences were observed, thus indicating that response bias was unlikely to be a major problem in 
the present study. 

3.2 Research Instrument  

A self-administered, structured questionnaire was developed and pre-tested to a sample of twenty (20) customers. 
Adjustments were made based on the pre-test to get a more effective instrument. After that the questionnaire was 
finally administered to mobile subscribers through personal contact by researchers for nearly three weeks. Since 
high predictive validity was a major concern, a five-point Likert scale was used, as recommended in previous 
work (Danaher & Haddrell, 1996), to measure variables for the eleven research constructs. The Likert scale 
ranged from strongly disagree to strongly agree, coded 1 to 5 respectively. In all, the measurement items for the 
eleven constructs had 31 items that were derived from previous studies and modified within the context of the 
mobile subscribers in GMTI as shown in Table 1. The questionnaire also contained respondents’ demographic 
data: gender, age, education, income, marital status, and whether customer has ported their mobile number or 
not. 

4. Results 

4.1 Respondents’ Characteristics 

For the characteristics of the respondents, in terms of gender, 67.7% of the respondents were males and 32.3% 
were females. 20.7% of the respondents were below 25 years, 67.3% of them were within the ages of 25-36 
years, 11.4% were between 37 and 50 years, and .6% were 50 years and above. This implies that majority of 
them were in the economically active population. All respondents were educated with about 58.7% of them 



www.ccsenet.org/ijms International Journal of Marketing Studies Vol. 6, No. 2; 2014 

125 
 

having tertiary level of education, while about 5% and 33% had Senior High School (SHS) and post-SHS 
education respectively. About 3% had other forms of education. In terms of income, 33.5% of respondents 
earned monthly income up to GH¢500, while 43.9% earned between GH¢500 and GH¢1000, about 6.5% earned 
monthly income above GH¢1000. This indicates that most of them earned considerably low incomes. In terms of 
marital status, 61.7% of the respondents were married, about 36% were single (not married) and about 2% of 
them were in other marital category. 

4.2 Method of Analysis for Proposed Model  

Data were analysed using SPSS version 16.0 and Amos version 18.0 to perform Confirmatory Factor Analysis 
(CFA) and Structural Equation Modelling (SEM) to test the hypothesized relationships among the constructs in 
the proposed model (Figure 1). Since the study involved testing the relationships among series of separate, but 
interdependent, multi-dimensional constructs simultaneously, SEM method was the most suitable method to 
adopt (Hair, Black, Babin, & Anderson, 2010). A two-stage SEM approach was adopted in analysing the 
proposed model (Anderson & Gerbing, 1988), first the reliability and validity of the constructs are assessed, 
followed by assessment of model fitness and then the path co-efficients of the hypothesized relationships. 

Before the CFA, the normality of the data were assessed via the use of scatterplots, normality plots and normality 
assessment available in AMOS 18.0 and the results indicated that data was considerably normal with Skewness 
and Kurtosis of items within +/- 1.96 (Razali & Wah, 2011). The sample size of 736 was deemed appropriate for 
testing the proposed model since as a rule of thumb a sample of 200 is considered adequate (Hair, Black, Babin 
& Anderson, 2010). Covariance-based SEM was chosen because the study focused on model testing. 

4.3 CFA and Model Modification 

To ensure item and construct reliability and validity, the items in the first-order constructs in the proposed model 
were subject to a CFA using AMOS 18.0 for Windows. The CFA model fit results indicated the following initial 
fit statistics: X2 = 2422.549, df = 1137, CMIN/DF = 2.131, GFI = .908, AGFI = .880, CFI = .943, TLI = .931, 
PCFI = .769, RMR = .072, RMSEA = .028. Following inspection of the factors loadings, three items (LTY3, 
ATTMNP3 and PPC1) had factor loadings less than .50; consequently these items were removed from further 
analysis. Since the perceived porting cost (PPC) construct had two items (PPC1 and PPC2), deleting one item 
meant deleting the construct, too. Further examination of the modification index (MI) and the standardized 
residuals (SR) suggested that two items (ATTSW3 and CMT3) were problematic in that they had MI greater than 
10 and 18 respectively and SR greater than 3; so they were removed to improve the model further: X2 = 373.226, 
df = 173, CMIN/DF = 1.574, GFI = .968, AGFI = .953, CFI = .989, TLI = .985, RMR = .029, RMSEA = .028.  

4.4 Assessment of Model Reliability and Validity  

For the remaining items in the first-order constructs, item, construct reliability and construct validity were 
assessed. Reliability refers to the extent to which a measuring instrument yields consistent results under similar 
conditions (Hair, Black, Babin & Anderson, 2010). Item reliability was assessed through the factor loadings (see 
Table 2), which should be equal to or greater than .50 to indicate item reliability (Hair, Black, Babin, & 
Anderson, 2010). From Table 2, all the measurement had factor loadings greater than .50 implying that the 
individual items explain well the variances of the construct they represent (Anderson & Gerbing, 1988). 
Moreover, construct reliability was assessed through Cronbach alpha (CA) and Composite Reliability (CR) (see 
Table 2). The recommended value for Cronbach alpha is .70 or better (DeVellis, 2003). From Table 2, the CA 
and CR values are greater than .70, implying acceptable level of reliability for each construct.  

Construct validity was assessed through criterion validity, convergent and discriminant validity results (see Table 
2). From Table 1, all constructs had strong theoretical background to support criterion validity. Convergent 
validity refers to how indicators together explain a construct and shows the extent to which each measure 
correlates with other measures of the same latent construct (Hair, Black, Babin, & Anderson, 2010). Convergent 
validity could be assessed through item reliability, composite reliability, and the average variance extracted (AVE) 
(Fornell & Larcker, 1981). As already demonstrated in Table 2, item and composite reliabilities are adequate. 
AVE measures the amount of variance captured by the construct in relation to the amount of variance attributable 
to measurement error.  

Convergent validity is judged to be adequate when AVE equals or exceeds .50. It is estimated as the sum of all 
the square of factor loadings for a given construct (square multiple correlations) divided by the total number of 
items measuring the construct (Hair, Black, Babin, & Anderson, 2010). As shown in Table 2, all the AVE values 
are greater than .50, ranging from .520 to .826. Therefore, taken together, the evidence from the high composite 
reliability values, high factor loadings, and high AVE estimates provide strong evidence in support of convergent 
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validity. 

 

Table 1. Constructs and measurement items 

 

Discriminant validity refers to the extent to which a construct is distinct from other constructs in the research 
model (Farrell, 2010). At the construct level, discriminant validity is considered adequate when the variance 
shared between a construct and any other constructs (covariance) in the model is less than the variance which 
that construct shares with its measures (Farrell, 2010).  

As indicated in Table 2, the AVE estimates in the diagonal are greater than the covariance below the diagonal 
(inter-construct correlations). Therefore, discriminant validity appears satisfactory at the construct level in the 
case of all constructs. This indicates that each construct shared more variance with its items than it does with 
other constructs. Since the results show good discriminant validity for the constructs, the constructs in the 
proposed research model are deemed to be adequate. 

 

 

 

 

Constructs Code Measurement items Source 

Knowledge of MNP  KNMNP1 How much knowledge do you have about the mobile number portability (MNP) 

policy by which you can switch to other telecom networks with an existing 

mobile number? 

Self-developed based 

on Cordell (1997); 

Roger (2003). 

KNMNP2 To what extent do you really understand how the whole MNP works? 

Perceived 

Usefulness of MNP  

PUMNP1 To what extent do you think the MNP is useful a policy?  Davis et al. (1989); 

Legris et al. (2004) PUMNP2 To what extent do you think the MNP will benefit you?  

Attitude towards 

MNP  

ATTMNP1 I think the idea of MNP policy is ……. Self-developed based 

on Lee et al. (2005); 

Park (2009) 

ATTMNP2 I believe adopting the MNP policy is … 

ATTMNP3 Generally I have positive attitude towards the MNP policy. 

MNP-induced Self- 

Efficacy  

MNPSEF1 The Mobile Number Portability policy (MNP) can help me to switch easily to 

use other mobile network services in Ghana 

Self-developed based 

on Ajzen (1991); 

Ajzen & Fishbein 

(2000, 2005).  

MNPSEF2 I belief that in Ghana, with the MNP, now I have every opportunity to switch to 

any mobile telecom network I like. 

MNPSEF3 I belief that with the MNP, I can easily switch to any mobile network I like. 

Perceived Porting 

Cost  

PPC1 To what extent do you think the process of porting your mobile number is time 

consuming? 

Self-developed based 

on Gans & King 

(2000); Wright 

(2002) 

PPC2 To what extent do you think the process of porting my XYZ number comes with 

inconveniences?  

Switching intention  SINT1 Do you have the intention of switching to use a better mobile network services 

in the next year?  

Developed based on 

Bansal et al.(2005) 

SINT2 How likely are you to switch from XYZ to a different network in the next two 

years?  

SINT3 Are you considering changing from XYZ to a better mobile telecom network 

soon? 

Attitude towards 

switching  

ATTSW1 For me switching from one mobile network to another is … Venkatesh et al. 

(2012); Ajzen & 

Fishbein (2000, 

2005) etc. 

ATTSW2 For me changing from one network to another is a decision that is…… 

ATTSW3 The idea of changing from one mobile network to another is to me a …… 

attitude. 

Perceived switching 

cost  

PSC1 I think it would cost me a lot of time and money trying to switch to another 

telecom network. 

Barroso & Picón 

(2011); Bansal et al. 

(2005); 

Buehler et al. (2006); 

Dick & Basu (1994) 

PSC2 Generally, I will lose other important contacts (or relationship benefits) with 

staff of service provider if I switch from XYZ to another network. 

PSC3 I think it would cost me a lot of effort trying to switch to another telecom 

network. 
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Table 2. Factor loading, AVE, construct reliability and validity  

Constructs PSC MNPSEF SINT ATTMNP ATTSW PUMNP KNMNP AVE CR α 

PSC .721 .520 .700 .768

MNPSEF -.049 .768 .590 .758 .798

SINT .314 .018 .809 .655 .800 .829

ATTMNP .052 -.233 .010 .816 .666 .815 .797

ATTSW .258 -.025 .670 .083 .821 .674 .810 .790

PUMNP .050 -.291 .032 .496 .098 .882 .778 .795 .769

KNMNP -.190 .383 .030 -.182 -.071 -.199 .909 .826 .905 .896

Factor Loadings  PSC MNPSEF SINT ATTMNP ATTSW PUMNP KNMNP    

Item 1 .803 .733 .912 .850 .772 .733 .822    

Item 2 .734 .832 .637 .780 .848 .858 .988    

Item 3 .649 .710 .852 - - - -       

Note. All correlations are significant at .01 or .05, AVE (Average Variance Extracted), Square root of AVE are bold in the diagonal, 

CR—Composite reliability, α—Cronbach Alpha. 

 

4.5 Model Goodness-of-Fit  

In using SEM, in examining the model fitness, the usual method is the use of the chi-square method or the ratio 
of the chi-square to its degree of freedom, with a value less than three indicating acceptable fit (Hair, Black, 
Babin, & Anderson, 2010). However, due to the fact that the chi-square of the default model could be affected by 
large sample size greater than 250, many researchers recommend a combination of several goodness-of-fit 
indices for judging fitness of a structural model (ibid). Several benchmarks for good-fit indices have been 
suggested by many scholars (e.g., Bagozzi & Yi, 1988; Hair, Black, Babin, & Anderson, 2010) as shown in Table 
3. These authors recommend that a combination of at least one absolute goodness-of-fit measure, one absolute 
badness-of-fit index, one incremental fit measure and one comparative fit index is required for strong evidence 
of good model fitness. 

In this study, as shown in Table 3, the results show a significant Chi-square which is to be expected due to the 
large sample size above 250 (n = 736) as noted in previous work (Hair, Black, Babin, & Anderson, 2010). All 
other fit-indices are better than their corresponding recommended values (GFI = .964, AGFI = .953, NFI = .965, 
CFI = .986, TLI = .984, PGFI = .728, PCFI = .816, PNFI = .841), RMR = .066, RMSEA = .020. Therefore, there 
is good fit for the model. Thus, we proceed to examine the regression co-efficients for the estimated structural 
model; this is presented in Table 4. 

 

Table 3. Goodness-of-fit indices for structural model  

Goodness-of-fit Indices Benchmark Value 

Absolute goodness of fit measure   

Chi-square (CMIN) P ≥ .05  .000 

Chi-square /degree of freedom ≤ 3 308.7/191= 1.616 

Goodness-of-fit Index (GFI) ≥ .90 .964 

Adjusted Goodness-of-fit Index (AGFI) ≥ .80 .953 

Absolute badness of fit measure   

Root Mean Square Residual (RMSR/RMR) ≤ .1 .044 

Root mean Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA) ≤ .08 .029 

Incremental fit measure   

Normed Fit Index (NFI) ≥ .90 .965 

Comparative Fit Index (CFI) ≥ .90 .986 

Turker Lewis Index (TLI) ≥ .90 .984 

Parsimony fit measure   

Parsimony Goodness-of-Fit index (PGFI) ≥ .50 .728 

Parsimony Comparative of Fit index (PCFI) ≥ .50 .816 

Parsimony Normed of Fit index (PNFI) ≥ .50 .841 

Note. Table 3 shows the goodness-of-fit indices for the proposed model against the benchmark (Hair et al., 2010). 
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4.6 Assessing Hypothesized Relationships 

Table 4 and Figures 2 provide a summary of the results for testing the hypotheses and analysing the path 
co-efficients respectively. Generally, it is evident that all the hypotheses were supported by the data, except H8. 
In sum, KNMNP and PUMNP explain about 68.6% of ATTMNP, and ATTMNP and KNMNP together explain 
about 35.8% of MNPSEF. Together, the model predicts 50% (R2 = .50) of the variations in consumer SINT. 

 

Table 4. Results for hypothesis testing 

Hypothesis Path Std.β S.E. C.R. p-value Results 

1 PUMNP <--- KNMNP -.178 .03 -4.154 *** Supported  
2 ATTMNP <--- KNMNP -.067 .017 -2.041 .041* Supported  
3 MNPSEF <--- KNMNP .306 .027 6.866 *** Supported  
4 ATTMNP <--- PUMNP .814 .04 15.526 *** Supported  
5 ATTSW <--- PUMNP .122 .045 2.542 .011* Supported  
7 MNPSEF <--- ATTMNP -.453 .056 -9.145 *** Supported  
8 ATTSW <--- MNPSEF .051 .053 1.043 .297 Not Supported  
9 SINT <--- MNPSEF .071 .052 2.078 .038* Supported  
10 PSC <--- MNPSEF -.104 .043 -2.277 .023* Supported  
11 SINT <--- ATTSW .655 .068 13.474 *** Supported  
12 ATTSW <--- PSC .433 .057 8.874 *** Supported  
13 SINT <--- PSC .106 .067 2.552 .011* Supported  

Note. ***Significant at .001, *Significant at .05, Std.β = Standardised regression co-efficient, S.E. = Standard error, P-value = significant 

co-efficients are Maximum Likelihood Estimates, C.R. = Critical Ratio (t-values). 

 

 
Figure 4. Assessment of hypothesized relationships 

Note. Hypothesis H6 representing relationship between PPC and ATTMNP was removed due to construct validity issues; broken lines denote 

significant relationships (H1–H18, except H8) and unbroken lines denotes insignificant relationships (H8). 

 

5. Discussion of Findings and Implications to Theory 

The overarching purpose of this study was to assess the extent to which MNP adoption factors influence 
consumer switching in an emerging economy context. The study extends the adoption of innovations to the 
telecommunication industry in developing countries, and advances our knowledge on the effects of external 
business environment variables such as the MNP implementation on consumer behaviour. 

To address the first objective of the present study, four factors were found to influence the adoption of MNP 
policy. These four factors are consumer knowledge of MNP, perceived usefulness of MNP, attitude towards MNP 
and MNP-induced self-efficacy. The influence of consumer knowledge on their acceptance of service brands and 
adoption of new technology and innovation has long been established in the marketing and consumer behaviour 
literature. Thus, the findings confirm numerous studies (e.g., Rogers, 1962, 2003; Rogers, 2003; Cordell, 1997; 
Huang, Hsieh, & Chang 2011; Marcketti & Shelley, 2009) that consumers’ knowledge plays a key and leading 
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role, as an important starting point, in their acceptance and use of technological innovation in the 
telecommunication industry.  

This study also confirms the findings of numerous studies that perceived usefulness is a fundamental factor that 
drives consumer attitude towards the acceptance, adoption or use of new technology and innovations (Davis, 
Bagozzi, & Warshaw, 1989; Moore & Benbasat, 1991; Rogers, 2003; Venkatesh, Morris, Davis, & Davis, 2003; 
Venkatesh, Thong, James, & Xu, 2012). Moreover, the study found that consumer attitude towards MNP is 
fundamentally formed from consumer perceived usefulness and depth of consumer knowledge of the policy, and 
that perceived usefulness contributes about 67% of attitude towards MNP adoption.  

Furthermore, attitude was found to be a strong predictor of self-efficacy. However strong consumer self-efficacy 
to adopt MNP is, if they have unfavourable attitude towards MNP, their belief in their ability to switch and 
therefore adopt MNP will be negatively affected. This underscores the importance of favourable attitude in 
consumer adoption of MNP and therefore, their porting behaviour; this is consistent with much of the consumer 
behaviour literature (Ajzen & Fishbein, 2000, 2005; Liu, Liao, & Peng, 2005; Park, 2009, Venkatesh, Morris, 
Davis, & Davis, 2003; Venkatesh, Thong, James, & Xu, 2012; Davis, Bagozzi, & Warshaw, 1989; Moore & 
Benbasat, 1991). 

For the second and final objective, the study confirms that MNP adoption factors will influence consumer 
switching behaviour through three important channels: attitude towards switching, MNP-induced self-efficacy 
(switching efficacy) and perceived switching costs. Specifically, the study found that consumer attitude towards 
switching is affected by perceived usefulness of MNP, which in turn influences switching intentions. This means 
that when consumer understand the usefulness of MNP, it could induce positive attitude towards switching as 
well as a strong switching intention.  

Moreover, switching efficacy was a strong predictor of switching intention. The implication is that when 
consumers have strong belief in their ability to switch through the platform of MNP policy, this will induce a 
strong willingness to port for the purpose of being able to switch. This confirms many previous studies (e.g., 
Ajzen, 1991; Conner, Warren, & Close, 2001; Lam & Hsu, 2006), but contradicts the findings of Venkatesh, 
Morris, Davis & Davis (2003) that self-efficacy is not a direct determinant of intention.  

For perceived switching costs channel, switching efficacy was found to negatively influence it. This implies that 
when consumers efficacy to switch increases as a result of MNP policy, it can reduce switching cost. This 
confirms that MNP implementation could be an effective way of reducing perceived switching barriers in the 
telecom industry, thereby achieving one of the Policy’s purposes.  

Finally, for the attitude towards switching channel, the study found that MNP-induced self-efficacy, perceived 
usefulness of MNP and perceived switching cost influence it. Thus, perceived switching cost acts to increase 
switching barrier and therefore negatively influences attitude towards switching, while perceived usefulness and 
switching efficacy act to induce positive attitude towards switching. 

6. Implications to Management and Industry Regulators 

To practitioners, the paper offers the following implications and recommendations for strategic management and 
industry regulation. First, the study has identified factors in consumer behaviour that are critical to the adoption 
of MNP policy at its introduction in mobile telecommunication industry. Management of mobile networks and 
government agencies would benefit from this study by incorporating these key variables in the design and 
implementation of strategies for managing MNP policy implementation in telecommunication markets (Peter & 
Olson, 1993) in order to achieve the desired results of this innovation.  

Second, practitioners in countries that are yet to adopt MNP policy can learn from the findings of the present 
study by understanding some key consumer behaviour issues that affect the adoption of MNP policy for the 
purposes of porting, and how to influence consumer behaviour towards adoption of MNP policy. 

Third, in countries where MNP is implemented, especially at its introduction stage, managers and governments 
should focus on developing and enhancing consumer knowledge about MNP policy in general through quality 
consumer education. Any new innovations require effective dissemination of knowledge for end-users (Roger, 
2003). The need for relevant, consistent, timely, consumer oriented and comprehensive quality consumer 
education on MNP policy becomes the starting point for influence consumer porting behaviour. Therefore, much 
effort and resources should be committed to consumer education on MNP at different stages of the adoption 
process. In this regard, the content of such customer education should be relevant, principally focus on, among 
other things, the rationale of the MNP policy, usefulness of the policy to consumers, the role and responsibilities 
consumers in the porting process, the benefits of MNP to the telecom industry and the nation as a whole, and the 
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channels for reporting complains and issues about the MNP.  

Moreover, such consumer education should be consistent in its delivery to consumers about MNP. Stakeholders, 
especially mobile network operator and government agencies responsible for MNP should, individually and 
collaboratively, ensure that there is periodic delivery of effective marketing communications on MNP policy 
through all available advertising and public relations media. Furthermore, the MNP education should be 
customer oriented and comprehensive. MNP education should reflect consumer interest and preferences 
regarding the porting process, and targeted at positively influencing three important consumer behaviours, 
namely, increased consumer curiosity for the adoption of MNP (Loewenstein, 1994), favourable consumer 
attitude towards porting or MNP, and lowering perceived switching cost.  

In addition, consumer education on MNP should be comprehensive enough to highlight likely consumer efforts 
required in the porting process, authorities and agents responsible for porting and their contacts, offices and 
customer service centres of mobile operators responsible for assisting customers in completing their porting 
process, as well as all other relevant information consumer would require to know and have for the porting. 

Fourth, for the policy makers such as NCA in Ghana, there is the need to protect consumer interest and right by 
developing regulations to sanction staff of mobile networks who make attempt to deceive consumers who have 
little knowledge about MNP. More avenues should be created for consumer complaints and consumer should be 
informed well about such complaint channels. In view of this, such complaint channels should only include web 
media such as emails and social networks chats, as well as mobile contact numbers of regulatory offices for 
consumer complaint purposes.  

Fifth, the study implies that practitioners in other countries that have implemented MNP policy can adopt the 
validated model as an empirical guide in planning and predicting the impact of MNP adoption on consumer 
switching behaviour towards current service providers.  

7. Limitations and Directions for Future Research 

The main limitation of this present study is that the proposed model did not examine moderating factors that 
affect consumer adoption such as demographic factors and religious factors, adoption timing characteristics, as 
well as competitor attraction in the telecom industry. While generalisation may be useful for national policy and 
strategic management direction, recent research indicate that specific analysis of sub-group differences in 
adoption research may yield useful results (Arts, Frambacha, & Bijmolt, 2011). Therefore, future research should 
include these factors and apply the model in other research contexts to validate the external validity of the 
proposed model.  

Future research should examine cross-context adoption of MNP by consumers at different stages of the MNP 
adoption life cycle, namely, introduction, growth, maturity and decline stages. As a follow-up on this paper, 
future research will be conducted by the researchers using the same dataset to perform a comprehensive 
multi-group analysis investigating differences in MNP adoption factors among different consumer groups.  

8. Conclusion 

In summary, this paper aimed at examining the extent to which MNP adoption can influence switching behaviour 
in the telecom industry. Drawing on relevant theoretical models in consumer behaviour and technology adoption 
literature, a theoretical model was developed and validated in the telecommunication industry in a developing 
country context where MNP policy adoption appears to be at its introduction stage or infancy. The findings 
indicate that MNP adoption by consumers can influence consumer switching through three main channels: 
perceived switching costs and attitude towards switching. Typically, these channel factors appear to be attitudinal 
and belief factors that have been found to play important role in consumer behaviour (Ajzen, and Fishbein, 2000, 
2005; Venkatesh, Morris, Davis & Davis 2003; Venkatesh, Thong, James & Xu, 2012). In spite of the limitations, 
the study offers useful theoretical explanation for the link between MNP adoption and consumer behaviour. The 
managerial implications discussed emphasise the role of consumer education as a key driver of MNP adoption in 
telecommunication industries, especially in developing countries.  
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